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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

Agenda
Minutes of the Meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council Offices on 

Monday 09 September 2013
Present

St Michael’s Ward




St Paul’s Ward

Cllr Mike Allen **




Cllr Vivienne Ash

Cllr Nick Cornwell




Cllr Les Bayliss



Cllr David Foster (Chairman)



Cllr Roy Coombs
Cllr Susan Groves




Cllr Peter Corke
Cllr Peter Halse
**




Cllr Vera Howard
Cllr Sharon Pavey




Cllr Les Lunt

Cllr John Taylor





Cllr John Zarczynski




** Also EDDC Councillor


Prayers were given by Andy Cottingham
In Attendance

Cllr Paul Diviani DCC, Cllr John O’Leary EDDC and Cllr Phil Twiss EDDC
22 Members of public

PCSO Dave Keeler

Press – Katy Griffin

Chetna Jones - Town Clerk

13/136
To receive apologies for absence
Cllr Tirard (S), Cllr Elliot (A/L), Cllr Whitlock (A/L)

Apologies received from Cllr Sara Randall-Johnson DDC

13/137
To receive declarations of interest

Cllr Pavey - Friends of Beehive member (P)

Cllr Cornwell – Community Complex Director (P)
Cllr Bayliss – Community Complex Director (P)

Cllr Ash - Community Complex Director (P) and Friends of Beehive member (P)

13/138
Minutes of meeting held 12th August 2013 

The minutes, having previously been circulated, were approved and signed by the Chairman as a true record.

The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

13/139 To receive the Police Report

PCSO Keeler provided a written report stating that there had been a total of 35 crimes between 13th August and 9th September. This compared to the same period last year of 41 crimes. The crimes included 7 assaults, 8 thefts, 3 burglary from dwelling, 3 theft of motor vehicle, 2 burglary other, 7 criminal damage and 2 cause harassment/alarm/distress. Other matters included one related to sexual offence, 1 making off without payment and 1 breach of anti-social behavior order.
Four crimes have already been detected with an offender/offenders charged with the offence/offences.
2 assaults that led to a charge were aided by the use of CCTV and PCSO Keeler thanked the Town Clerk for her co-operation.
Cllr Zarczynski asked if the dwelling burglaries were in the same area. PCSO Keeler confirmed that they were all within one mile radius. 

Cllr Zarczynski also asked if the assaults were related to Weatherspoons. PCSO Keeler confirmed that this was not reflected through the crime figures.

13/140
To receive reports from District and County Ward Members

Cllr Diviani provided a mid-term report and informed the Town Council that he recently attended the rural Commission Annual Conference in Warwick and confirmed that all Councils were finding the going tough. Over the last 4 years Devon County Council has managed to make efficiency savings without affecting front-line services. However these services will need to looked at in more depth.
In general city areas attracted 50% more funding than rural areas and Devon County Council was campaigning hard to make this fairer. 
Devon County Council’s policy was more about prevention than cure and this was also reflected in health and well-being matters.

Cllr Halse asked if any potential developers around the Turks Head area could contribute towards costs of the planned work that would assist alleviate the traffic problems. He also asked if the East Devon Business Centre was likely to close.

Cllr Diviani replied that it would be remiss of EDDC if they were to miss an opportunity to raise £3 - £4 million. However they will plan to address this by ensuring that anything being proposed would include some sort of business facilities.
Cllr Ash commented that transport should be looked at properly and a comprehensive study be carried out before any further development was carried out.

Cllr Diviani felt this may be something that the TMAC could look into if resurrected.

Cllr Pavey asked if the promised Traffic Management Plan was still to be produced.
Cllr Allen felt that in order for DCC to consider prevention then the elderly would benefit from more benches being available around the town. 

Cllr Diviani agreed that they can be supplied if Honiton Town Council would like to take this further.

Cllr Twiss informed the Town council that a new app was available called East Devon which would be able to send reminders for waste collection days and reporting mess around the town, These were some examples of the services available.

Cllr O’Leary informed the Town Council that the Thelma Hubert Gallery had received a grant of £13,500 and the newly extended shop was a real success. There will be an opening of a new exhibition “Into Lace” on Saturday 14th September and all Honiton Town Councillors were invited.

Cllr Allen informed the Town Council that as Champion for Business he was keen to get discussions in place for Honiton and has asked the Policy committee to review his proposals at the next meeting. He also urged businesses to consider apprenticeships and to take advantage of the funding associated with this.
Cllr Halse commented that this was a great scheme for businesses to get involved in. He thanked Cllr Diviani, Cllr Twiss and Cllr O’Leary for attending.
Cllr Diviani added that they rely on local knowledge which often helped to make informed decisions.

13/141
Public Question Time

The Clerk advised that no questions had been received.

The Chairman declared the meeting back in session

13/142
Mayor’s Announcements and Questions for the Mayor
The Mayor informed the Town Council that he attended a welcome meeting for the new priest and his family at the Baptist Church.
The Mayor also attended the library summer reading scheme award ceremony and it was a fantastic achievement by both the children and staff at the library. 
The mayor also attending the celebrations of 2nd year of trading of a local business and added that it was encouraging to see a small independent shop succeeding in these difficult times.

Finally, the Mayor attending the opening of the herb wall garden and encouraged the community to pick the herbs as and when they were required.

13/143
To receive reports from Members with Special Responsibilities

Cllr Zarczynski – Construction of Beehive
Attended recent site meeting and build was progressing well A topping out and tour for Councillors has been arranged for 26th September. Midas has reported a 2 week delay. As only a limited amount of safety gear will be available it is imperative the Town Clerk is given the exact number of people attending. The current site manager, Peter Cann will be leaving and will be replaced by Midas’s own site manager. The Town Clerk will provide a card with the Town Council’s best wishes.
Cllr Howard – Twinning

The Twinning Association visited Gronau between 23rd – 26th August and reported back that they had a good time and all went well.

Devon Association of Local Councils will be holding the AGM and Conference on 12th October but will not be able to attend.

Cllr Corke – TIC

A meeting is to be held on Wednesday 11th September.

Cllr Lunt – Millennium Green

An adhoc meeting had been arranged to plan a work schedule for the coming winter months. The Green was looking exceptional and work will continue to ensure it remains just so. The sale of Glenview was also discussed and the Millennium Green hoped that Honiton Town Council would consider making an application to register the land as an asset of Community Value. They also hoped that Honiton own Council would consider buying the land.
Cllr Allen – Devon Voice
This group was a very active group who regularly campaign for very worthwhile causes and would like to encourage those that are eligible to join.

As the car parks in Honiton worked well with a good turnover it was felt that EDDC would not be able to reduce the parking costs or allow for extensions. Therefore Cllr Allen felt he was not able to help any further with car parking issues around the Town.
Cllr Cornwell – The Beehive
Cllr Cornwell spoke on behalf of Cllr Whitlock and informed the Town Council that since the last meeting there have been 2 director’s meetings and that all the directors were continuing to work hard to ensure the smooth opening. A new café tendering process was launched and local independent businesses have been approached before advertising in local papers.
Cllr Ash – County Committee

Cllr Ash requested that she attend the DALC AGM and Conference on 12th October which would cost £20. It was agreed that Cllr Ash attend as the representative of Honiton Town Council. Cllr Pavey asked if the details could be circulated.
Cllr Pavey – Transition Town Honiton

Herbs garden has been a success and the next project will be a bird garden at the back of the library.

Cllr Pavey – Friends of Library

The first coffee morning was held on Friday 6th September and was well attended. Friends hope to continue with this every month.

The reading challenge had the largest participation by children to date.

Cllr Pavey – East Devon Domestic Violence Forum

Postcards were available and Cllr Pavey was looking for an area where they may be displayed. Any suggestions should be sent to her directly.
Cllr Elliot – Scouts

Cllr Foster gave a report on behalf of Cllr Elliot. He informed the Town Council that Homebase were willing to provide paint and manpower to paint the wall on the corner of Dowell Street. Concerns were raised with this in that the Town Council did not own the wall and if painted without permission could lead to further problems. This was an on-going problem and the ownership needed to be addressed before any work can be done on this. Cllr Foster will ask Cllr Elliot to continue looking into this.
13/144
Correspondence
Correspondence received from 13th August to 3rd September 2013

Devon County Council


1. Invitation to Highways Matters Conference – Saturday 14th September 10am

2. Invitation to the Devon Highways and Traffic Management training – Highway Safety awareness for Town and parish Councils – 14th September following the conference
3. An response from the Public Rights of Way officer regarding questions raised by the Town Council
East Devon District Council


4. The Knowledge, issue 15 including details about a funding workshop on rural tourism

5. East Devon AONB Draft Management Strategy 2014 – 19 – consultation open until 10th October 2013

6. AONB Annual Forum on Friday 20th September 6pm at Bicton College

7. Parishes Together Funding now available again

Other

8. Letter from resident asking for Town Council to consider an alternative site for the possible relocation of EDDC

9. South West Water – Waterfuture Proposals and Choices

10. EDVSA – Vacancy, Funding and Survey

11. DALC Newsletter August 2013

12. Thelma Hulbert Gallery dual exhibition of artist-makers related to lace 14th September to 2nd November

13. Rural services Network Newsletter

14. Planning condition details for land for sale at Glenview (see agenda item 11)

15. Local Council Update Newsletter September 2013 issue 166

16. Email from resident regarding details about the additional funding 

The clerk informed the Town Council that a response had been received from DCC regarding the DMR which stated that whist no further comments could be made regarding the DMR until the public hearing they were able to arrange a site visit to rectify the overgrowth on certain parts of Magpie Lane. Cllr Coombs suggested that once DCC have completed the Town Council reassess the issues. Cllr Coombs also suggested that nothing has been gained from the initial letter and that another letter be written to someone higher.
Late Correspondence received from 4 to 9 September 2013

Devon County Council

a) Letter from Highways Agency re Turks Head Junction informing the Town Council that they will be meeting with DCC next week to identify possible improvement works on this location.

b) Email from Paul Diviani with details that Asset Management and Network Management Teams would consider reviewing classification change for road from Honiton to Hemyock if supported by him and others.

c) Devon County Council Highways & Traffic Management – Tour of Britain cycle Race – advance notice of road closure with information on race route and estimated time of arrivals. The ETA for Honiton is 11.28am on Friday 20th September.

East Devon District Council 

d) The Knowledge issue 16 – including details about new exhibition involving Lace

e) Invitation from Angela Blackwell for Councillors to attend opening of new exhibition at THG on Saturday 14th September between 3 – 5pm

Other

f) Clerk and Councils Direct  September 2013 Issue 89

g) Letter from resident with query regarding the details of contractual financial agreement from the minutes of Town Council meeting dated 12th August

h) SLCC notice of annual General Meeting

i) Letter from resident supporting Cllr Coombs proposal to register Glenview as an Asset Community Value.

j) Letter from resident supporting Cllr Coombs proposal to register Glenview as an Asset Community Value.

k) Letter from resident supporting Cllr Coombs proposal to register Glenview as an Asset Community Value.

l) Junkmail issue 13 – news, views and ideas on composting, reuse and recycling in Devon

m) LCR Autumn 2013 Edition  including top 10 tips for becoming a better councillor and an article on “The social Councillor”
It was agreed that item b be pursued with Cllr Diviani.
Cllr Ash suggested that councillors read the article on allotments in Clerks and Council newsletter (item f).

Cllr Coombs suggested that as more and more development is likely to take place around the town it would be worth pursuing the matter related to the traffic calming (item b).

13/145 
Presentation given by Otter Rotters project regarding the difficulties it is experiencing in maintaining the service because of changes in legislation and their request that the Town Council write to Environment Agency to register their concern
Cllr Allen expressed his thanks for this service as it was an invaluable service for the older generation especially as the recycling could be picked up directly from their homes.

Cllr Taylor expressed his concern that garden waste would be put in wheelie bins.

Cllr Pavey proposed that Otter Rotters be invited to a future Town Council meeting in order to determine the full extent of their work. This would then enable the Town Council to make an informed decision before writing to any letters of support. 
13/146 To receive a report from Cllr Coombs regarding the land for sale known as Glenview and to approve the proposal that the Town Council considers applying for this piece of land to be registered as an Asset of Community Value
Cllr Coombs gave a brief background into why he had proposed the Land known as Glenview should be registered as an Asset of Community Value. 
Cllr Ash confirmed that she would be happy to support Cllr Coombs’s proposal.

Cllr Pavey asked for clarification on the term “Land of Local Amenity Importance”.

Cllr Allen clarified that this would a protected area for the use of the community and would be designated as such in the local plan.

Cllr Coombs confirmed that no planning permission has been given for development but as the local plan had not yet been adopted the above would not apply.

Cllr Pavey asked if houses were developed o this site would I be a problem?

Before further discussions took place the Town Clerk informed the Town Council o how the community right to bid worked and the timescales involved.

Cllr Zarczynski was surprised that development hadn’t already taken place and that the valuation must be due to the difficulty in developing what is a very steep piece of land. He suggested that residents consider getting together and buying the land for themselves.
Cllr Coombs raised his concern that if left it would be too late and as a lot of the work had already been done he was happy to assist in preparing documentation evidencing the community benefits to provide to EDDC.

Cllr Howard proposed that the Town Council accept this with 13 councillors in favour and 1 abstention. This was RESOLVED
Cllr Diviani, Cllr O’Leary and members of the public left the room.

13/147 Approve the amended minutes of the Policy meeting held 29th July 2013 
The minutes were amended to include Cllr Pavey in the list of Cllrs who attended that meeting.
It was agreed that the minutes be signed by the Chairman of the Policy committee.

Cllr Twiss and the press left the room.

The Chairman proposed that the meeting go into Part B session to discuss matters of a contractual nature. The press and public will be asked to withdraw from the meeting at this point due to the nature of the business to be transacted.
13/148 Approval of the contractual incremental increase to the Clerk’s salary to level 38 with effect from 1 April 2013 in view of her successful completion of the probationary period and to agree an extension for her CiLCA training

Cllr Zaczynski proposed the Town Council approve the above, seconded by Cllr Bayliss, with all councillors voting in favour unanimously. This was RESOLVED

Cllr Allen suggested that the clerk produce a list of the priorities which would assist the councillors in knowing what areas required the attention the most.

13/149 Details of a contractual financial agreement with EDDC regarding the additional funding
After a lengthy discussion about the detail Cllr Cornwell suggested that the Town Council instruct Foot Anstey with a short brief as to what the Town Council would like to achieve and allow them to produce a simple contract which identified the key points. 

Cllr Pavey left the room.
Cllr Allen proposed that the Town Council approve this and all councillors were unanimously in favour.
This was RESOLVED
13/150
Close of Meeting
The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.45pm.
Signed Chair

14th October 2013

